KINGSTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on 18th January 2018 at 1930hrs in The Reading Room, Kingston

 DRAFT  M I N U T E S

	PRESENT
	Cllr Eve White
	Cllr Merv Freeman

	
	Cllr Flo Watts
	Cllr Hayley Swain

	
	Cllr Sally Richardson
	Cllr Heather Summer-Nutting

	
	Cllr Alison Lewis
	

	APOLOGIES
	SHDC Beth Huntley
	

	IN ATTENDANCE
	Parish Clerk Sue Green
	DCC Cllr Rufus Gilbert


	130.18
	Apologies: - SHDC Cllr Beth Huntley  
	

	131.18
	Interests to be Declared In accordance with the Code of Conduct, members were Invited to declare any personal or disclosable pecuniary interests, including the nature and extent of such interests they may in items to be considered at this meeting.  Members are also reminded that any change to their Declaration of Interests must be Notified to the Parish Clerk within 28 days of the change
Declaration Updates:  Change of Circumstances (Personal). Cllr Freeman & Watts. Declaration Forms submitted to SHDC 
Declaration of Interests: 
Planning Cllr Lewis (Pecuniary) & Cllr Freeman (Personal) Item 147.18 Application Townsend Park No 4241/17/FUL. 
Planning Cllrs White, Freeman, Watts, Swain & Summer-Nutting (Personal) Item 147.18 Application VPLtd 4068/17/OPA

Planning Cllr Freeman (Personal) Item 147.18 Application Sanderson’s Field 3965/17/OAP

Allotments Cllr White, Freeman, Richardson (Personal) Item 147.18 

Footpaths Cllr White (Personal) Item 147.18 
	

	132.18
Cont’d

132.18
	Open Forum: Cllr White welcomed some 30 Parishioners and representatives from VPLtd to the KPC Open Forum.   Cllr White stepped down and passed the Chair to Cllr Freeman.   Parishioners confirmed to Cllr Freeman their attendance was in response to concern to the submitted Outline Planning Applications No 4068/17/OPA by VPLtd for 13 Dwelling and Sanderson’s Field App No 3965/17/OPA for 12 Dwellings.  Cllr Freeman confirmed to Parishioners that KPC have now looked at the SHDC Planning Web Site and noted Parishioners comments.  Cllr Freeman also confirmed that KPC have read all the evidence from the Parish through the Village Neighbourhood Plan Questionnaire Survey. KPC have now gained a wide knowledge of villagers’ views for how they would like the village of Kingston to go forward into the future.  On this evidence Cllr Freeman asked for any different views or questions the floor may have. Cllr Freeman informed and reminded the floor that according to the KPC Standing Orders a speaker has a 3 minute speaking time limit.  
Parishioners questioned the SHDC date of response to the above Planning Apps., 19th January as being too soon. KPC confirmed this is now extended to 31st January 2018.
VPLtd  representative asked for it to be noted their concerns to points raised by Lee Bray’s Site Reports.  
(1) The report is showing the original proposed 60 houses not the now submitted Application for 13 Houses only at the lower end of the site.
(a) The elevation of houses is now incorrect.  As only 13 houses are now proposed this will put the build lower down the site. 
(b) The build will only be seen from 3 points in the village. 
(c) The landscape will be carefully planned trees and hedges will be retained. 

(d) The 3rd point re the proximity to conservation areas.  VPLtd reported that in fact 13 houses will not have an adverse effect on the site. 
4th Point – the site is above the road on the West Side (Vicarage Lane) – VPLtd dispute this as hedges will shield the houses and roofs will only be visible once landscaping has been established.  Parishioners disputed this point as the houses will be seen by houses directly opposite.  

(e) Road accessibility will be less with 13 houses. DCC Cllr Rufus Gilbert confirmed Highways have reported this amount of traffic is Sustainable. 
(f) SWW will increase the capacity of the Sewage Plant that this is a Statutory requirement and confirmed by SWW.  Parishioners asked if building of houses took place if SWW would expand the capacity before or after a build, Cllr MF confirmed this would be a Planning decision.   VPLtd closed by stating with the above evidence that the Lee Bray report is not appertaining to the submitted Application Plan for 13 houses. Cllr Freeman thanked VPLtd for their report
Parishioners asked VPLtd for confirmation of parking facilities, VPLtd reported this will be decided on when the finer details of the Planning is discussed, 2 spaces per house plus a double garage per house is expected but no final decision.  
Parishioners highlighted that drainage and soakaways are not maintained by SHDC/Highways & would need to be the responsibility of the developer or tenants, if further building took place in the village it will raise the risk of flooding at the Pond and at Walkespool near to the Sewage Works.  Cllr Watts highlighted KNPTG will need to plan for infrastructure to meet the needs of the village in order to be able to accommodate the additional number of houses the Joint Local Plan reports that Kingston can accommodate. 
Signed   ………………………………  Chair Kingston Parish Council                          Date ……………………
Open Forum-
Parishioner highlighted that the Environment Agency have placed a notice on SWW for combined sewage outfall monitoring to be completed by April 2018.
Parishioner asked if signage could be placed at Vicarage farm prohibiting large vehicles from using the lane to Kings Corner, Cllr M F informed that this was a matter for highways not the parish council.  Cllr MF highlighted that a “Construction Management Plan” would be applied for if any building should take place within the village to control construction traffic.

Cllr MF highlighted that Planning Depts. have lawful and strict rules that are adhered to, KNPTG member Judy Alloway confirmed that the Site Report from Lee  Bray is evidence and not policy, JA asked Parishioners again that if there are any questions to contact KNPTG through the Kingston Planning Web Site on  kingstonplan.org 

Cllr Freeman closed the Open Forum by giving Parishioners reassurance that KNPTG and KPC have put hours into studying their 
views and to hear the voice of the village KPC will be making their decision later in the evening under Agenda Item of Planning.  Cllr 
Freeman closed  the Open Forum and thanked Parishioners for their varying points of view which are  always greatly appreciated 
and VPLtd for attending ,  Cllr Freeman handed the  Chair over to  Cllr White who stated that Parishioners are welcome to attend as 
Observers but are not permitted to take part during the business section of the meeting. The parishioners chose not to remain and 
listen to the council deliberations and left at this point.
	

	133.18
	Minutes of Previous Meetings – Minutes of Meeting Thursday 16th November 2017 approved and signed as a true record.   
	

	134.18
	Devon County Councillor's Report: Cllr Rufus Gilbert reported 

Highways – The request for a warning sign for lorry restriction access at the Fancy Cross junction has been refused as this is access for lorries to go to properties before Orcherton.
Wonwell Lane – The turning point at the end of Wonwell Lane cannot have a Junction Box for the turning circle.  Double Yellow Lines will be permitted.  DCC Cllr RG advised KPC to contact Adam Key at Devon Highways to put in a request for the Double Yellow Lines.  This will then be put in the list of priorities in the next financial year.  This hopefully will be actioned by 2018 Autumn.

Residue Waste – SHDC collection of domestic Black Bin waste has stopped being sent to land fill.  All such waste is now incinerated.
Locality Grant – Confirmation is  given that this Grant  is available to KPC’s request  for funds towards the Ceiling Project for the Reading Room.  Clerk will e-mail Cllr Gilbert for a Locality Grant Form.

Apologies – Cllr Gilbert gave apologies for the next KPC meeting to be held in February.
Cllr White thanked Cllr Gilbert for his reports and his support towards the RR Ceiling Project
	

	135.18
	SHDC Report: SHDC Cllr Huntley apologies received
	

	136.18
	Correspondence: (General List Circulated):  
1. Support request to 2019 World Scout Jamboree – Clerk confirmed an acknowledgement e-mail has been sent to the Scout for the Jamboree Challenge. KPC confirmed that individual sponsorships are not budgeted for in the Precept.  However Cllr Summer-Nutting confirmed a Parish Quiz will be organised at least on one occasion to support this Scouts fund raising Jamboree project.  All noted and thanked Cllr S-N for her support.

1a.Devon Fire Support Team – Offer to visit acknowledged by KPC and appreciated.  Date to be arranged.  All Noted 

2. South Hams CVS Dementia Seminar 2nd Feb 2018 – Placed in the Parish Newsletter. All Noted
3. Enquiry to Hedge questions – KPC confirmed that if Devon Hedges are seen to be moved it must be reported directly to SHDC. All Noted
4.SHDC Lottery scheme has go-ahead – All Noted
5.SHDC Notice of Register 2018 Electors – All Noted
6.Free Energy Advice – KPC have advertised this in the local Parish Newsletter – All Noted
7.SHDC Local Allocation Policy  - All Noted
	

	137.18
Con’td

137.18
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:-  

1.KNPTG Report: Judy Alloway reported KNPTG meeting was held last on January Monday 15th 2018.  Correspondence received from a Parishioner with informative information and concerns in relation to the Neighbourhood Plan Site Assessment Report.  JA confirmed this correspondence had been discussed at the last KNPTG meeting. JA reported that the Site Assessment is intended as a guide and will be evidence towards the NP but is not policy. KNPTG will seek further guidance on sites suitability from consultee bodies such as Highways, AoNB etc. 
The comments section from the NP Questionnaire is now being collated into a report and being cross referenced back to the relevant questions.  JA thanked Rae for her hard work on this.  There were more than 800 comments to be sorted through. The report will be placed on the NP Web Site kingstonplan.org in due course.

Groundswork Grant Time period for the first grant ran out 31st December 2017. A new Grant application will be processed imminently.

Lee Bray will be invited to the next KNPTG meeting to give advice on the large amount of statutory regulations also to give advice on drafting out the plan.
Volunteers – one person has come forward who will potentially be helping with data analysis.
Web Site Update KNPTG are planning a separate consultation page covering topics such as environment, heritage, trees and hedges and wildlife.

Signed   ………………………………  Chair Kingston Parish Council                          Date ……………………
Neighbourhood Development Plan:-  

1.KNPTG Report:
AoNB NP Groups and the Planning Delivery Fund Tom Jones (South Hams CoP Lead Place Making) intend to submit a bid for funding from the Government’s Planning Delivery Fund.  The project would seek to bring together South Hams and West Devon Councils, the Tamar and SD AONB Units and NP Groups (and others) to collaborate on strategic and local planning as well as delivery of development.  KNPTG have responded with support in principle. Cllr White thanked JA for her report.

2.VPLtd. Planning submitted to SHDC See Item 132.18 Open Forum and Item 147.18 Planning

3.Richard Sanderson Planning submitted to SHDC See Item 132.18 Open Forum and Item 147.18 Planning

4. KPC Report 

Correspondence received NP Site Assessment see Item 137.18 KNPTG report.
	

	138.18
138.18.1

138.18.2


	Finance: Opening Balance 

Current Account Total Reconciled                £7,161.53
Total Unreconciled                                         

Lee Bray £1500.00+Groundworks £1211.43 £2,711.43
Balance                                                             £4450.10            Set Aside Current A/C at 18th January 2018
Business Account                                         £ 3,525.66                Allotment                                                       £  386.00
Payments to be authorised                                                            Marquee                                                        £  407.00
Clerks Wages January 2018                             £   214.76                Neighbour Hood Watch                                 £  104.00
Clerk Heating & Broadband January 2018        £     15.00               SHDC 16/17 Sust Grant Balance Art Grp     £    30.00  

Clerk Stationary Paper                                      £        5.00               SHDC Grant Defibrillator                               £   48.00
PCS Newsletter                                                 £     65.40                Funds Raised Towards Swing Project          £1157.00
Groundworks return balance of Grant               £1,211.43                Grant N’hood Plan “Groundworks”                £    00.00
L Bray Payment Final Site Assessment            £1,500.00                Total                                                             £ 2132.00
Viking Copier Paper for Newsletter                   £     42.40

“Brewers” P Deschamps Paint for R Room       £  159.60                 Set Aside Bus A/c at 18/01/18
Total                                                                  £3213.59                 Swing Project KPC Pledge                         £1691.00
Payments Received

KEG Donation to Swing Project                         £   150.00
Also to be Noted Payment Received

Reading Room Donation to Painting RR           £    133.00
St James the Less Burial Ground Maintenance Costings :- Cllr White reported St James the Less after following the request from KPC, has now forward the balance sheet for the maintenance of the Church Burial Ground who are requesting KPC to investigate to offer more financial support.  After further discussion Cllr Freeman suggested the investigation be deferred until after the Recreation Ground Allianze insurance inspection.  All Agreed.
VAT: - Clerk reported the claim for VAT up to 31st December 2018 has been forwarded to HMRC for £606.43.  Communication received from HMRC to state that the IT structure will change for VAT claims. Further notification will be sent in the near future.  All Noted
	

	139.18
	Precept: - Clerk reported SHDC has forwarded the Precept application electronically and the return of confirmation by KPC to be submitted electronically.  KPC agreed and confirmed to proposals as recorded at November 2017 Meeting item 120.17 for the 2018/19 Precept to be set at £6,100.00.  2018/19 SHDC Council Tax Support Grant confirmed as being £182.00.  All noted
	

	140.18
	Standing Orders: KP Councillors confirmed to the Clerk to having read the revised Standing Orders for Kingston Parish Council.  Cllr White proposed that KPC adopt these Standing Orders, 2nd by Cllr Swain agreed by all.  Standing Orders to be placed on the Parish Web Site to comply with the Transparency Code.
	

	141.18
	Financial Risk Assessment: Cllr White confirmed work still in progress. To be ready for signing off at the March meeting.  All Noted
	

	142.18
	Sewage:  Cllr White reported correspondence received from Walkespool confirming that sewage has once again overflowed from the manhole in their drive and spilling over into the Public Footpath.  Walkespool has reported this to SWW who have responded.  A further discussion followed with concerns to the possibility of further development of houses within the village that the present Sewage Plant would not be adequate. KPC requested Clerk to e-mail SWW to highlight this situation with evidence of past communications including photo evidence.  Gary Streeter, Environment Agency, SHDC and DCC to be copied in. 
	

	143.18
	Clerks Report: - Report DALC Training Transparency Code Clerk confirmed to going to attend this course on 23rd January.  Clerk requested KPC asked for only a portion of the fuel to be refunded.  All agreed.

DALC Training New Cllrs Course.  Clerk reported DALC new councillor training will take place 17th May 2018 in Ivybridge, time  6pm to 9pm. Cllr Summer-Nutting confirmed to wanting to attend this course.  Clerk to book.
	

	144.18
	Grants: See Item 134.18 DCC Locality Grant
	

	145.18
	TAP: Clerk confirmed TAP application had been submitted to SHDC before the cut-off date of Friday 15th December. SHDC will give results to applications during February 2018.  All noted.
	

	146.18
	Highways:   See Item 134.18 Highways and Wonwell Lane above.
	

	
	Signed   ………………………………  Chair Kingston Parish Council                          Date ……………………
	

	147.18
Cont’d

147.18
	Report: 
1.Planning Applications 
Cllr Lewis declared a Pecuniary Interest in Planning Application No P4241/17/FUL and left the room.
Planning Application 4241/17/FUL Land to Upper Townsend Park, TQ7 4QB Proposal of erection of single storey dwelling – KPC confirmed viewing all submitted Planning documentation from SHDC. After a full discussion Cllr Richardson proposed  Support by KPC, 2nd by Cllr Swain, unanimously agreed by all.  Cllr Freeman added that it is important that a Condition must be added to the SHDC submission form, for a Construction Management Plan to be enforced.  Also it should be stated that KPC give Support to the Planning as the application is a sustainable, eco and affordable dwelling.  All Agreed.  Cllr Lewis was invited to re-join the KPC Meeting.

Planning Application 4068/17/OPA Outline Planning 13 New Houses. Vicarage Prk, Land North of Westontown, Kingston, TQ7 4LU

KPC confirmed viewing all submitted Planning documentation from SHDC.  Cllr Freeman reported having made an in depth inspection of the application.  Cllr Richardson asked if VPLtd had offered to the Parish the top half of the field on which they propose to build, Cllr Freeman confirmed that VPLtd has offered that piece of land to the Parish. 
Cllr Freeman outlined the application, and felt the Parish Council would be unable to support the application due to the number of Parishioners concerns the lack of local support, the DCC highways objection, CPRE +AONB objection, the reliance on soakaways to deal with surface water, which could cause existing springs to divert or increase the flooding risk. Disappointment that South West Water were supporting, as KPC felt the historic lack of action and the ongoing spillage problem was enough to object. The emerging neighbourhood plan shows a need for 6 properties over the next 20 years, although this application would supply some affordable housing it was felt that 13 properties on this site was too many, and the houses closest to Vicarage farm would dominate the skyline.
After taking the village NP Questionnaire, L Bray, Devon Wildlife and many more reports into consideration also viewing the SHDC Planning Site comments of objections by Parishioners and that  the Planning  is not supported by the Site Assessment, Cllr Freeman proposed that KPC place an Objection to SHDC for this Application with reasons being 
1. Having regard to the siting, scale and massing of the proposed development and its visual prominence in this sensitive location, the proposed development would fail to conserve the landscape and scenic beauty of this part of the South Devon Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty and will fail to maintain the character and distinctive landscape of this area of undeveloped Heritage Coast. As such the development is contrary to Policies CS9 and DP2 of the South Hams Local Development Framework, Policies DEV23, DEV25 and DEV27 of the emerging Plymouth and South West Devon Joint Local Plan and the National Planning Policy Framework, in particular paragraphs 114 and 115. 
2. It has not been demonstrated that the development could take place without adverse impact on protected species and biodiversity including Bats and as such the proposed development is contrary to Policies CS10 and DP5 of the South Hams Local Development Framework, Policy DEV28 of the emerging Plymouth and South West Devon Joint Local Plan and paragraphs 109 and 118 of the National Planning Policy Framework.
3. The proposal would generate a requirement for a signed Section 106 agreement to deliver identified planning obligations. The absence of such a signed agreement is contrary to policies CS6, CS8, CS10, DP5 and DP8 and of the South Hams Local Development Framework, policies DEV9, DEV28, DEV29, DEV32 of the emerging Plymouth and South West Devon Joint Local Plan and paragraph 203 of the National Planning Policy Framework.

The proposal was 2nd by Cllr White and unanimously agreed
Planning Application 3965/17/OPA Outline Planning 12 New Dwellings. Sanderson’s Field, Kingston, Map Ref SX 634 479

KPC confirmed viewing all submitted Planning documentation from SHDC.  Cllr Freeman reported having made an in depth inspection of the application. For similar reasons to the above application it was felt we could not support this one either.  After taking the village NP Questionnaire, L Bray, Devon Wildlife and many more reports into consideration also viewing the SHDC Planning Site comments of objections by Parishioners, also taking into consideration that this is not supported by the Site Assessment or Highways Cllr Freeman proposed that KPC place a statement of Objection to SHDC for this Application with reasons being 

1. Having regard to the siting, scale and massing of the proposed development and its visual prominence in this sensitive location, the proposed development would fail to conserve the landscape and scenic beauty of this part of the South Devon Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty and will fail to maintain the character and distinctive landscape of this area of undeveloped Heritage Coast. As such the development is contrary to Policies CS9 and DP2 of the South Hams Local Development Framework, Policies DEV23, DEV25 and DEV27 of the emerging Plymouth and South West Devon Joint Local Plan and the National Planning Policy Framework, in particular paragraphs 114 and 115. 
2. It has not been demonstrated that the development could take place without adverse impact on protected species and biodiversity including Bats and as such the proposed development is contrary to Policies CS10 and DP5 of the South Hams Local Development Framework, Policy DEV28 of the emerging Plymouth and South West Devon Joint Local Plan and paragraphs 109 and 118 of the National Planning Policy Framework.
3. The proposal would generate a requirement for a signed Section 106 agreement to deliver identified planning obligations. The absence of such a signed agreement is contrary to policies CS6, CS8, CS10, DP5 and DP8 and of the South Hams Local Development Framework, policies DEV9, DEV28, DEV29, DEV32 of the emerging Plymouth and South West Devon Joint Local Plan and paragraph 203 of the National Planning Policy Framework. The proposal was 2nd by Cllr White and unanimously agreed.
Signed   ………………………………  Chair Kingston Parish Council                          Date ……………………
Reports:- 
Planning Application No 4112/17/ARC Trebles Cottage, Kingston TQ7 4PT Discharge of condition Approved.  All Noted
2 Recreation Ground Sub Committee:  Cllr Lewis reported SHDC Locality Officer had actioned the monthly inspection with some pointers to KPC to monitor some of the items in the play park.  These are advisory pointers only.  Cllr Lewis reminded KPC that the maintenance to the play equipment would need budgeting for in the near future.
Thanks are passed to Cllr Swain and the KEG team for raising £150.00 towards the Double Swing project.  Also to Cllr Summer-Nutting for the proposed running of a Bingo session on this coming Saturday, again for raising funds towards the Swing Project.

Dog Mess within the gateway and entrance to the Recreation Ground is an ongoing problem.  Some dog notices have been removed by unknown individuals, Cllr Lewis has replaced with notices from stock, request for more to be made to SHDC.  All above items noted.
Cllr Freeman proposed now that the main of the Swing Project funds have been raised to place the order to Playdale for the already quoted swings, 2nd by Cllr Watts.  Agreed by all.  Clerk to action.

3. Allotments: Cllr Lewis reported

Inspection - actioning an intermediate inspection of the Allotments finding all to be well.  There is one chicken coup placed out of its Allotment and placed under the hedge.  The Tenant has confirmed to be working on the new run within their allotment, the chickens will be returned back into the allotment as soon as work is complete.

Hedging next to the Allotment and West View Bungalow is now very near completion of being layered, this is looking very neat.
Annual Tenant Agreements – are due to go out.  Cllr Lewis proposed that item 5e of the Agreement stating “no dogs” should be changed with stipulated conditions for allowing dogs into the Allotments also stating this will be reviewed at regular intervals.  All Agreed
4 Reading Room: Cllr Swain reported the Reading Room Hall and Kitchen to have been painted except for the ceiling.  All agreed the hall looked very good, much cleaner and fresher.  Thanks were passed to all involved for actioning the painting.

The ceiling project plan is going well.  Providing the funding of Grants is received the project should commence in August.  The Reading Room Committee have organised a weekend for the public to view the project plans. This is to be held in the RR on the weekend of 3rd and 4th of March.  This will be advertised in the Newsletter.

Cllr Swain confirmed to Cllr Freeman that the storage cupboards for the chairs and tables will need to be put back together again after the Pantomime as a new Storage Cupboard is proposed to be designed and built when the ceiling project is actioned.

Michael Jarvis will be putting a new electric socket downstairs for the use of the donated Dehumidifier. All noted.

5 Street Furniture:  Cllr Freeman confirmed nothing to report.
6 Footpaths: Cllr White gave John Wurr’s report of the spillage of sewage onto Footpath 1 at Walkespool.  JW reported that it has been put to Peter Guy, Public Rights of Way Warden at Devon CC. SW Water's sub-contractors have cleared the visible sewage and laid a new manhole with hard-standing surround.  It remains to be seen whether this gives any added protection in the future.  Care needs to be taken when walking onto Footpath 1. All Noted.
7 Tree Wardens Report: Cllr White had nothing to report
8 Kingston Church: - The Licensing Service for our new vicar Rev Matt. Rowlands takes place from 7pm Wed 17th Jan at St Georges Modbury.  Matt moved into the Vicarage in Modbury before Christmas and his older 2 children are now at Modbury School. He will take his first Team, (monthly joint service for all 5 churches) Service at Modbury at 10.30am on January 21st and his first service at Kingston at 9.30am on 4th February 2018. 
The Christmas services recorded a good attendance especially the Carol Service. £360 was collected for Shelter Box. Kingston Church gives 10% of its unrestricted income to charity, ( in addition to specific fund raising events/activities eg the Carol Service ) and, as the Church financial year ends on December 30th 2018, the final allocations have been made to the Save the Children Syria Appeal and Medecin Sans Frontiere
	

	148.18
	Date of Next Meeting:  Thursday February 15th  2018 from 7.30 pm. 
	

	
	Closure of Meeting:-    9.20 pm 
	

	
	Signed   ………………………………  Chair Kingston Parish Council                          Date ……………………
	


Kingston Parish Clerk -  Sue Green, 
Old Stack, 1 Chapel Row, Kingston, Kingsbridge, Devon TQ7 4PJ

Telephone 01548 810270      e-mail  kingstonclerk@gmail.com


